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In the APR-MAY-JUNE 2020 edition of the chapter newsletter, ‘The Communique’, we out-
lined the many activities and programs planned for 2020.  However, due to the COVID-19 
pandemic all plans were cancelled in an effort to stop the spread of this deadly virus and to 
protect lives. However the chapter membership proceeded with a number of initiatives while 
adhering to social distancing and mask wearing protocols.  
During the early and late spring the chapter continued to solicit nominations from the 15 high 
school JROTC units, the Virginia Tech and Radford University ROTC units and the three 
Civil Air Patrol (CAP) units, for the MOAA JROTC/ROTC Medal Awards and the Major 
James Milton Archer, Jr. USA Awards.  Eleven (11) JROTC Medal awards, eleven (11) Ma-
jor James Milton Archer, Jr. USA Awards three (3) ROTC Medal awards Award packages 
were processed and mailed to the respective schools for delivery/presentation to the award 
recipients.  Details were printed in the APR-MAY-JUNE 2020 edition of the chapter newslet-
ter, ‘The Communique’. 
On Memorial Day 25 May 2020 a small contingent from the chapter including LTC Dan 
Karnes and CDR Lee Ensley placed a Memorial Wreath at the War Memorial on Lee Plaza to 
honor all veterans. CDR Ensley provided some personal remarks on veterans he served with. 
On 17 September 2020 chapter members dedicated a granite Memorial Bench at the Virginia 
Veterans Cemetery in Dublin, VA to recognize LTC James “Pat” Green, USA (Ret) for his 
untiring efforts in getting the cemetery established in Southwest Virginia.  Planning the event 
were chapter members Mrs. Mary Lou Summers and LTC Steve Jamison.  This event was 
extensively covered in the JULY-AUG-SEPT 2020 edition of the chapter newsletter, ‘The 
Communique’’.   The event was covered by the Southwest Virginia Times with a front page 
human interest story for the newspaper. 
On 15 October 2020 the chapter held a ZOOM Board of Directors meeting to discuss op-
tions for future events.  Various initiatives were tentatively approved: 
1. Meeting programs conducted or scheduled for 2020-2021 
a. 19 November 2020 - Board of Directors Zoom meeting.  The program for the ZOOM 
membership meeting featured Dr. Diana Christopulos, PhD.  She discussed her newly pub-
lished memoir about her father James L Christopulos (1917-2010) titled  “Combat Engineer, 
A World War II Memoir”, recollections of WWII, in both Europe and the Pacific as a combat 
engineer."   
b. 17 December 2020 – Board of Directors Zoom meeting. Installation of Officers and 
Board Members for 2021.  A Zoom program with MOAA on the current state of MOAA by 
Captain Jim Carman, USN (Ret), Vice President of Council/Chapter and Member Support of 
MOAA. 
c. 21 January 2021 – Zoom Board of Directors meeting followed by a Zoom program, Ms. 
Amy White, from Virginia Western Community College.  STEM Program and veterans.   
d. 18 February 2021 – Board of Directors Zoom meeting. Zoom program TBD. 
e. 18 March 2021 – Zoom program TBD 
f. 15 April 2021 – Board of Directors Zoom meeting. Zoom program TBD. 
 

What are you doing 
during this holiday 
season?  Enjoying the 
company of loved 
ones? Staying warm 
and enjoying a toddy 

by the fire? Maybe a family feast 
with all the trimmings?  Decorating 
a tree? Watching children, grand-
children, or even great grandchil-
dren, opening presents?  It is all 
wonderful. And it’s important to 
remember how some Americans 
have spent these holidays in the past.   
One memorable holiday season was 
in 1944.  The allies were pushing 
toward Berlin in the final months of 
WWII.  On 16 December, the en-
emy launched a massive counter-
offensive. The weather was bitter. 
There were many casualties. It be-
came known as the Battle of the 
Bulge and lasted until 25 January 
1945. 
Then there was Korea.  On 27 No-
vember 1950, the enemy launched 
an attack. It was freezing cold and 
brutal conditions.  This action con-
tinued into December.  Another 
memorable holiday season, it be-
came known as the Battle of Chosin 
Reservoir. 
But our American fighting forces 
had an earlier such memorable win-
ter, that of 1776. Gen. George 
Washington and his Continental 
Army had suffered a string of devas-
tating defeats. They had been 
pushed westward by a far superior 
British army. The Americans evacu-
ated New York and New Jer-
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g.    20 May 2021 – Board of Directors Zoom meeting. Zoom program TBD. 

 
2.The Board of Directors approved a donation of $100 to the Roanoke Hospitality House ear-
marked for the Veterans Assistance Fund.  The motion also called for this to be an annual $100 
donation to the Veterans Assistance Fund. 
 
3. The Communiqué newsletter – 1st Quarter (JAN-FEB-MAR) was published in April 2020.  2nd 
Quarter (APR-MAY-JUNE) published in June 2020.  3rd Quarter (JULY-AUG-SEPT) pub-
lished in September 2020.  Copies are on the chapter website moaaswva.org.  
 
4.The chapter Website & Facebook are up and running as of September 2020.  LCDR Ted Lo-
nitz is the web site manager. CDR Lee Ensley is managing the Face book postings.   
 
5. Public Affairs/Media – The chapter needs a volunteer to fill this position.  LTC Steve Jami-
son is filling that spot as of now. 
 
6. During 2020 the membership chair COL Bob Brown continued a vibrant membership drive 
by sending out some 460 recruiting letters plus emails to prospects that did not have a mailing 
address.  Response has been good with approximately 20 new members signed up. 
 
7. The Chapter was awarded the 2020 Five Star Chapter COL Marvin J. Harris Communica-
tions Award for newsletter.  The award is based on the 2019 calendar year recognizing the 
chapter for its exemplary communications efforts, “newsletter”, in communicating with its 
members and community. No submission was made for the web site as it was not up and run-
ning last year. 
 
8. The Chapter was awarded the 2020 Four Star Chapter Level of Excellence Award.  
The award is based on the 2019 calendar year programs and events. 
 
So while the pandemic has affected the day to day life of chapter members the leadership has 

been planning to conduct membership ZOOM meetings.  COVID-19 has rapidly affected our 

day to day life, businesses, disrupted the world trade and movements. Identification of the dis-

ease at an early stage is vital to control the spread of the virus because it very rapidly spreads 

from person to person. Presently the impacts of COVID-19 in our daily lives are extensive and 

have far reaching consequences. So while we clearly miss the camaraderie of face to face meet-

ings and more community activities for direct veteran support we have moved forward to grow 

and keep our membership engaged "marching on" safely in difficult times. 
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MOAA Southwest Virginia Chapter   
P.O. Box 3090  
Roanoke, VA 24015-1090 
Email: info@moaaswva.org 
Webpage: www. moaaswva. org 
Facebook:  MOAA SWVA 

The Southwest Virginia Chapter (SWVC) of the Mili-
tary Officers Association of America (MOAA) is a non-
profit veterans’ association dedicated to maintaining a strong 
national defense and ensuring our nation keeps its commit-
ments to currently serving, retired, and former members of 
the uniformed services and their families and survivors.  
Membership is open to those who hold or have ever held a 
warrant or commission in any component of the Army, Ma-
rine Corps, Navy, Air Force, Coast Guard, Public Health Ser-
vice, or National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration 
and their surviving spouses. 



 

 

 

sey.  They settled in for the long, cold winter at the obscure 
settlement of Valley Forge.   
Our fledgling Army was desperate.  Poor food, or no food, 
foraging for whatever could be found. Wearing rags rather 
than uniforms. Many without shoes. Fighting to stay alive in a 
place where many of the local population sympathized with the 
enemy. They lacked support from the newly formed govern-
ment which was unable to provide the troops with the basic 
necessities. Morale was low. 
And what did Washington decide to do?  Attack!  Hessian mer-
cenaries, fighting for the British, were encamped on the other 
side of the Delaware.  Assuming the enemy would be celebrat-
ing Christmas, Washington and his troops crossed the river in a 
flotilla of scrounged crafts, late on Christmas night. Washing-
ton’s thinking had been sound. In a surprise attack at dawn on 
26 December 1776, the battle was short and decisive. The 
Continentals were victorious in what became known as the 
Battle of Trenton.  It was a turning point in the Revolutionary 
War, demonstrating to the British that the Continentals were a 
force they could not underestimate. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Why did these patriots of earlier times willingly enter these 
desperate battles? They knew that neither fame nor fortune 
awaited them despite the outcomes. They made the sacrifice 
because of faith in their ideals, their strong belief that freedom 
and democracy and the rejection of tyranny were worth dying 
for. 
During this holiday season, as always, there are American men 

and women serving around the globe to further these same 

ideals. They are missing their families and homes but will share 

the friendship and good will of comrades in a faraway place, 

just as did their long ago counterparts. We wish them safe and 

soon again home. 

Lee Ensley 
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Chapter Leadership Awards to be Awarded 
 

The Southwest Virginia Chapter established two Leadership 
Awards to be presented to ROTC Cadets at Virginia Tech and 
Radford University to recognize the recipient’s academic, com-
munity service and leadership qualities that demonstrate excep-
tional potential for military leadership while a member of the 
ROTC Programs.  Nominees are to be Junior’s or Cadets/
Midshipmen or who will be starting their final full year in the 
fall of the school year. Each Leadership Award was named after 
a General Officer who was a member of the Southwest Virginia 
Chapter.  The first award is The General William B. Rosson 
Leadership Award. The second award is the Major General 
Lloyd B. Ramsey Leadership Award.  The Leadership Awards 
carry a $500 monetary award and an appropriate framed Award 
Certificate  
 

With the current COVID-19 pandemic the Awards Chair LTC 
Bob Habermann contacted Ms. Nicole Ward at VT regarding 
nominations for the chapter 2020 Leadership Awards.  Ms. 
Ward responded that the Corps of Cadets does not intend to 
make awards during the winter since the cadets will be leaving 
in late November and not returning until spring semester which 
begins on 19 January 2021.  Ms. Ward indicated she will ensure 
the ROTC units receive the nomination packets as well as in-
structions and she will ensure they get back to the SWVC by 15 
December. Nomination packets were forwarded to Ms. Ward 
for both VT and Radford University.  Response were due NLT 
15 December. These Leadership Awards are for the class of 
2020.  Nominations for the class of 2021 are to be submitted by 
April 2021.  
The Chapter Nomination Committee will review the nomina-
tions and select the two recipients for the General William B. 
Rosson and the Major General Lloyd B. Ramsey Leadership 
awards.  The award packages will be forwarded for presentation 
as appropriate to the recipients. 
 
 

General William B. Rosson Major General Lloyd B. Ramsey 

Chapter membership dues are due 1 January 2021.  Dues are $30.00.  Surviving spouses dues are $15.00.  
Please mail dues to :  MOAA, SW Virginia Chapter, P.O. Box 3090, Roanoke, VA 24015-1090 
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MEMBER PROFILE 
 

Brian Lindamood, Colonel US Army (Ret) was born at Fort Bragg, NC to a career Soldier.  He repre-
sents the fourth generation in his family to have served in the US Army.  He earned his undergraduate de-
gree (history) from LSU.  He holds graduate degrees in military history (LSU), national security policy 
(US Army War College), and business administration (manufacturing management, UNC).  He retired 
from the United States Army after 30 years of active duty service.  Assignments include battalion and bri-
gade level command, tours on The Joint Staff and Army Staff, and tours in a variety of combat and logistics 
units.  Brian is currently employed by BAE Systems at Radford Army Ammunition Plant. 
 
The Lindamoods (+Susan in 1984) reside in Blacksburg (since 2011 – the longest we’ve lived anywhere 

under the same roof).  They have two daughters, Emily (Fairfax, VA) and Aimee (Nashville, TN), who are deep into their re-
spective professions as event coordinator and graphic designer.   
 
Brian joined the Southwest Virginia chapter of MOAA in 2020.  He is a life member of the Veterans of Foreign Wars and an ac-
tive member of the Fishers of Men National Tournament Trail.  He is also an avid supporter of the Warriors on the Water pro-
gram, an effort that provides recreational opportunities to our heroes recovering from combat wounds.  Hobbies include fishing, 
reading, and cooking. 
 

 
Steven  Kremer Captain USN (Ret)  was born in February 1957 in Trenton, NJ.  He grew up on the 
Central New Jersey coast and moved to Pensacola, FL partway through high school.  He graduated 
from the United States Naval Academy in 1979 with a Bachelor of Science degree in Mechanical Engi-
neering and was a starter on the Navy Football team for 3 years, beating Army twice and winning the 
first Holiday Bowl against Brigham Young.  He completed the Navy Nuclear Power Training program 
and reported to his first submarine, the USS DALLAS in 1981. 
 
Over his 31 year Navy career, he completed tours on the USS DALLAS (Division Officer), USS ALBU-
QUERQUE (Engineer), COMMANDER CRUISER DESTROYER GROUP EIGHT (Submarine Liai-

son Officer) (deployed on the USS SARATOGA during Operation Desert Storm), USS BATON ROUGE (Executive Officer) 
and USS ARCHERFISH (Commanding Officer).  While in Command, he completed a deployment to the Mediterranean Sea and 
ICEX 1997 (operating 30 days under the polar ice cap conducting numerous experiments for public scientific research).  His 
shore tours included Navy Nuclear Power School (Instructor), Air War College (student), COMMANDER, SUBMARINE 
FORCES ATLANTIC (Director Special Operations), CNO staff, Naval Station Bremerton (Commanding Officer) and NROTC 
Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute (Commanding Officer), retiring in July 2010. 
 
Following Navy retirement, Steve joined Knolls Atomic Power Laboratory, working in the area of Training requirements as an 
Advisor Engineer.  He fully retired after 7 years in 2017 and moved to Smith Mountain Lake in 2019. 
 
Steve married Cheryl Ann Stephens in 1979 and they have two grown children and two grandsons.  Steve continues his hobby of 
woodworking.  They can both be found motoring around the lake, never too far from the water. 

Chapter membership dues are due 1 January 2021.  Dues are $30.00.  Surviving spouses 
dues are $15.00.  Mail dues to :  MOAA, SW Virginia Chapter, P.O. Box 3090, Roanoke, VA 

24015-1090 
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MOAA SOUTHWEST VIRGINIA CHAPTER 
BEGINS ZOOM MEMBERSHIP MEETING SCHEDULE 
 
On Thursday 19 November 2020 the Southwest Virginia Chapter held it’s first Zoom membership 

meeting. The guest speaker and program was presented by Dr. Diana Christopulos, PhD.  She discussed 

her newly published memoir about her father James L Christopulos (1917-2010) titled  “Combat Engineer, 

A World War II Memoir”, recollections of WWII, in both Europe and the Pacific as a combat engineer."  Her pres-

entation is a memoir by James L Christopulos (1917-2010) her father who was an officer in the US Army’s 

1308th Engineer General Service Regiment from its formation in Fort Sutton, North Carolina through 

deployments in both the European and Pacific fronts. She is his daughter who edited and annotated the 

memoir. Her presentation was extremely interesting and well documented based on her book and espe-

cially her fathers story. The power point presentation including family pictures and her father’s pictures 

from the combat zones in Europe coupled with her personal comments throughout the 

presentation were insightful and informative.  She provided an online link to purchase a 

copy of her book and her mailing address for those who wished to purchase a signed copy 

of the book. The program was very well received and comments about the Zoom meeting 

were overwhelming positive including this comment: “The general meeting actually replicated 

the informal flow of our luncheons and the guest presentation was actually better than some in person 

ones I’ve seen.  The speaker’s viewgraphs were easy to see as well as her “non verbal's” during the 

talk.” 

On Thursday17 December 2020 the Southwest Virginia Chapter held its second Zoom Membership meeting.  The guest 
speaker and program was presented by Capt. Jim Carman, USN (Ret), MOAA Vice President, Council/Chapter and Member 
Support. Captain Carman administered the oath of office to the 2021 Chapter Officers and Board members and then presented an 
update on the current status of MOAA.   The title of his presentation was:  

Serving the Military Community and Having Impact 
Six Strategic Focus Areas were discussed: 
1. Advocacy -Educating and Informing Congress 
2. Membership – 350,000 members -47% Life, 19% Premium, and 34% Basic Members. 
3. Chapters – Delivering member value with programs 
4. Engagement – Keeping members informed 
5. Resources – More video and online content;  Community Outreach Grants; increasing Chapter 
support with sales training, webinars, virtual chapter growth, chapter leader workshops; MOAA 
Scholarship Fund; The MOAA Foundation. 
6. Organizational Capacity and Innovation – Strategic investments: World Class Headquarters, 
strengthening the MOAA team, Strategic Plan update, Board Selection completed . 

Here’s some of what MOAA is doing for you!! 
 
 

Protect Current Health Care System Support Concurrent Receipt Recognize US Public Health Service and 

all health care providers during COVID-19 

https://takeaction.moaa.org/app/take-action?engagementId=507034
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 NDAA Update: Where We’ve Been, Where We Are, and What’s Next 

By: Brenden McMahon 22 July2020  
The House passed its version of the FY 2021 National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA) on July 21 by a strong bipartisan vote 
of 295-125, and the Senate followed suit July 23, passing its version by an 86-14 margin. While these votes mark significant steps 
forward in the NDAA process, it’s far from over.  
Here’s a look at what’s happened so far, where things stand, and the status of some MOAA-supported NDAA provisions, includ-
ing ways you can reach out to your legislators to make your voice heard. 

Where We’ve Been  
The NDAA worked its way through the House and Senate Armed Services Committees (HASC and SASC, respectively). On 
June 10, the SASC voted 25-2 to advance its draft of the NDAA, pushing it to the Senate floor. The HASC followed suit and 
completed its committee mark-up for the NDAA just before midnight July 1. 
Unlike last year, when the markup of the HASC version of the NDAA was divided down party lines, this year’s version was 
passed by unanimous consent. This was in large part due to the bipartisan collaboration between Chairman Adam Smith (D-
Wash.) and HASC ranking member Rep. Mac Thornberry (R-Texas). 
The House worked through 407 amendments before passing H.R. 6395, its version of the NDAA. More than 700 amendments 
went to the House Rules Committee. The SASC adopted 62 amendments during its markup of S. 4049. 

 Current State of Play 
This is a critical juncture for the FY21 NDAA, as the bill will advance to a conference committee, where members of the House 
and Senate will negotiate behind closed doors. 
These legislators typically begin their work as soon as possible once the chambers pass their versions of the bill, so the window of 
opportunity to influence what is reported to conference is narrowing. 

Provisions to Note 
This year, some provisions in the NDAA will benefit servicemembers, retirees, survivors, and their families, and some provisions 
will be detrimental. The provisions MOAA is advocating to make it through the NDAA process include: 
 Military Pay 
A provision to increase military pay by 3% tied to the Employment Cost Index is included in both the House and Senate versions 
of the NDAA. 
Military Health Care 
Despite the success of MOAA’s Virtual Storming the Hill, efforts to include a halt to military medical end strength cuts and the 
realignment of military treatment facilities (MTFs) in the NDAA remain at risk. While the House version has language supporting 
these provisions, the Senate version does not. 
MOAA is pivoting its focus to the Senate to ensure the House provisions make it through conference. Contact your senator to-
day to express your support for the House provisions. 
[RELATED: Halt Military Medical Cuts: MOAA’s Virtual Storm Shows Results in NDAA] 
Even though the Defense Health Agency has announced a delay to all MTF restructuring and billet cuts, we believe legislation is 
needed to not only slow the process but also bolster reporting requirements and oversight mechanisms at every possible juncture 
to ensure DHA conducts qualified analysis and planning for any patient care moved out of MTFs.  
 Military Family Readiness 
The Senate NDAA version includes provisions to consider family discounts at child development centers (CDCs) for families with 
two or more children at a center. The House version includes provisions to reassess fee assistance for families with consideration 
of cost fluctuations by location, as well as an assessment of the priority system CDCs. 
Both the House and Senate also recommend substantial increases to the authorized amount of spending on military privatized 
housing support to better facilitate hiring of housing staff and to support needs for maintenance and repair work. 
MOAA expects most of the child care and military housing provisions to make it through the NDAA process. 
[RELATED: Here’s How the NDAA Would Improve Military Housing]  
Commissary-Exchange Merger 
The House version of the NDAA seeks an updated business case analysis for the Defense Resale Enterprise’s proposal to consoli-
date the commissaries and exchanges after the Government Accountability Office (GAO) found significant problems in the pro-
posed merger. Unfortunately, the Senate version stayed silent on this issue. MOAA is focusing its efforts on the Senate to ensure 
the House language is adopted in conference. 

https://www.moaa.org/content/publications-and-media/news-articles/2020-news-articles/advocacy/halt-military-medical-cuts-moaas-virtual-storm-shows-results-in-ndaa/
https://takeaction.moaa.org/moaa/app/write-a-letter?2&engagementId=508581
https://takeaction.moaa.org/moaa/app/write-a-letter?2&engagementId=508581
https://www.moaa.org/content/publications-and-media/news-articles/2020-news-articles/advocacy/halt-military-medical-cuts-moaas-virtual-storm-shows-results-in-ndaa/
https://www.moaa.org/content/publications-and-media/news-articles/2020-news-articles/advocacy/heres-how-the-ndaa-would-improve-military-housing/
https://www.moaa.org/content/publications-and-media/news-articles/2020-news-articles/advocacy/gao-report-solidifies-moaas-concerns-with-proposed-commissary-exchange-merger/
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National Guard and Reserve Components 
The Senate version includes language that would redesignate the DD-214 form as the Certificate of Military Service, making it a 
standard total-force record of military service for all members of the armed forces, including the reserve components.   
 The House version includes a section that would standardize payment of hazardous duty incentive pay for members of the Guard 
and Reserve, and the Senate version includes a mandate for hazardous duty pay at the rate of no less than $150 a month. While 
the language is different for these hazardous duty pay sections, they do show a positive step that reflects Congress’s understanding 
of the essential role the National Guard and reserve components play. 
TAKE ACTION: Tell Congress to Take Care of the Reserve Component in the NDAA] 
Toxic Exposure and Access to VA Benefits 
The Senate version includes an amendment, put forward by Sen. Jon Tester (D-Mont.) and passed Wednesday afternoon, which 
would add bladder cancer, hypothyroidism, and Parkinson’s-like symptoms to the list of veterans’ diseases associated with expo-
sure to Agent Orange. Unfortunately, the House NDAA does not include a similar amendment. 
 While this will make the fight for this much-needed expansion of Agent Orange presumptives more challenging, MOAA is 
working to ensure the Senate amendment survives the NDAA conference process. You can help by writing a letter or making a 
phone call to your representative asking for their continued support of this change, which would benefit tens of thousands of 
Vietnam veterans. 
Sexual Harassment and Assault 
Both House and Senate NDAA versions include language to establish the “Safe to Report” program across all the branches of the 
armed services. This and other sexual trauma-related provisions would encourage reporting by victims without fear of punish-
ment for minor collateral misconduct, such as underage drinking. 
What’s Next? 
As MOAA continues its advocacy, you, our members, and other stakeholders have an important role to play. MOAA’s annual 
Summer Storm is set to begin in early August. 
Our Virtual Storming the Hill was exceptionally impactful, and now it is imperative that we shift our focus to the Senate as the 
congressional summer break is set to begin. 
In the future, MOAA will be providing MOAA members with information about these NDAA topics, including ways you can 
help during the final stages of the NDAA process. Keep up with the latest advocacy news from MOAA for all the details. 

MOAA’s Legislative Priorities for the 117th Congress 
 

The 116th Congress is scheduled to end its session Dec. 18, though House and Senate leaders can extend it if necessary to pass 
year-end legislation. There is still plenty of work to be done during this time, to include averting a potential government shut-
down and passing critical defense legislation.  See MOAA’s Legislative update at  MOAA.org “Advocacy” for full details. 
  
FY 2021 NDAA ACTION ITEMS: Stop Cuts to Military Medicine | Expand Benefits for Tens of Thousands of 
Vietnam Veterans. 
While MOAA continues efforts to shape the end of 2020’s legislative session, we’re also looking toward the 117th Congress, as 
well as the changes in the administration’s leadership and priorities that may impact our service members past and present.  
Here is a preview of MOAA’s legislative priorities for the coming session, which we are already working to influence during the 
incoming administration’s transition. You will also see these in the January issue of Military Officer. 
These objectives are broad and topical in nature. They are subject to refinement and interpretation depending on the latest leg-
islation, as well as activities on the Hill or within the administration and its departments. Visit the Advocacy News page for the 
latest on all these subjects and others. 

 Protect the value of the military health care benefit.  

 Protect the military health system’s pharmacy benefit, and achieve flexibility in TRICARE pharmacy co pays.  

 Address barriers to accessing care within the military health system, including TRICARE coverage gaps and mental 
health care access challenges.  
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https://takeaction.moaa.org/moaa/app/write-a-letter?0&engagementId=508508
https://takeaction.moaa.org/moaa/app/write-a-letter?5&engagementId=508560
https://takeaction.moaa.org/moaa/app/make-a-call?10&engagementId=508648
https://takeaction.moaa.org/moaa/app/make-a-call?10&engagementId=508648
https://www.moaa.org/content/publications-and-media/news-articles/news-listing/?cat=107
https://takeaction.moaa.org/moaa/app/write-a-letter?3&engagementId=509573
https://takeaction.moaa.org/moaa/app/write-a-letter?4&engagementId=509233
https://takeaction.moaa.org/moaa/app/write-a-letter?4&engagementId=509233
https://www.moaa.org/content/publications-and-media/military-officer-magazine/military-officer-magazine/
https://www.moaa.org/content/publications-and-media/news-articles/news-listing/?cat=107


 

 

 

 
 

 Protect family support programs, and ensure military-provided services (housing, PCS, child care) are affordable, readily 
available, and meet quality standards.  

 Sustain pay raises for the troops and COLA raises for retirees.  

 Ensure Coast Guard members are paid during a government shutdown.  

 Sustain Veterans Health Administration (VHA) foundational missions and services.  

 Achieve equity of benefits, protections, and administrative support for Guard and Reserve members consistent with their 
active-duty counterparts.  

 Reform the presumptive process to support veterans claiming service-connected disabilities for toxic exposures.  

 Achieve concurrent receipt of service-earned retirement pay and VA disability pay.  

 Protect Arlington National Cemetery as an option for those currently eligible to receive full military honors through ex-
pansion of our national cemetery. 

 Improve survivor benefits.  
How does MOAA determine the priorities? 
  

MOAA’s Government Relations team evaluates the legislative landscape throughout the year to inform the overall objectives 
framing our legislative priorities in no certain order — MOAA has 10 registered lobbyists who may be prioritizing any one of 
these issues at any given time. The team works diligently to assess all aspects of their portfolios following these methodologies: 
 

Proactive: Research and analyze emerging issues, for example:  The president’s budget and accompanying analytical perspec-
tives (due out by the first Monday in February).  The Congressional Budget Office report: Options for Reducing the Deficit, out in 
December of even years (read the 2018 copy).  The Quadrennial Review of Military Compensation, the 13th version of which is due this month. 
See the president’s memo to the secretary of defense laying out the objective of the review, which is to assess the adequacy of military compensation 
and each of its underlying components. 

 
Responsive: Assess the state of play for legislation in progress or not yet submitted. For example: We are still waiting on 
the FY 2021 National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA) to get through the conference committee. MOAA lobbied this 
past spring and summer for certain health care provisions to be included in the final bill. If we succeed, our efforts will pivot to 
implementation and oversight; if not, we will need to re-ignite support on the Hill, likely the Senate, to get these provisions into  
the FY 2022 NDAA.  Also, appropriations for the government beyond Dec. 11 are still up in the air, as are potential COVID-19 
relief measures.  In short, MOAA’s legislative objectives need to be flexible and scalable to match the legislative environment. 
 
The Coming Storm    
So, which of these objectives will become topics for future Storming the Hill efforts?   As you can surmise from the above infor-
mation, especially when dealing with the unknown or not-yet-solved legislation toward year’s end, the specific topics at the heart 
of MOAA’s signature advocacy push sometimes don’t crystallize until the last moment. As such, the potential topics remain as 
broad as the list above; MOAA’s Board of Directors has a role in approving the storming topics toward the end of January.  
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https://www.moaa.org/content/about-moaa/meet-our-leaders/moaa-staff/advocacy-leaders/
https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/BUDGET-2021-BUD/pdf/BUDGET-2021-BUD.pdf
https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/BUDGET-2021-PER/pdf/BUDGET-2021-PER.pdf
https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/BUDGET-2021-PER/pdf/BUDGET-2021-PER.pdf
https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2019-06/54667-budgetoptions-2.pdf
https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/presidential-memorandum-secretary-defense-2/
https://www.moaa.org/content/publications-and-media/news-articles/2020-news-articles/advocacy/ndaa-update-push-to-pass-authorization-bill-continues-amid-budget-debate/
https://www.moaa.org/content/publications-and-media/news-articles/2020-news-articles/advocacy/how-moaa-members-joined-forces-for-a-successful-virtual-storm/
https://www.moaa.org/content/publications-and-media/news-articles/2020-news-articles/advocacy/summer-storm-recap-work-remains-to-preserve-military-health-care/
https://www.moaa.org/content/publications-and-media/news-articles/2020-news-articles/advocacy/moaa-continues-push-to-protect-pay-raise,-medical-benefits-as-budget-deadline-nears/
https://www.moaa.org/content/about-moaa/meet-our-leaders/MOAA-board-of-directors/
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Joint Leadership Council (JLC) of Veterans Service Organizations 2021 Initiatives  
 
JLC 2021 Initiatives: During the 21 October 2020 meeting, the JLC adopted the following eight initiatives for 2021, and for-
warded them to DVS and the General Assembly: 
 
JLC 2021-01 - Income Tax Subtraction for Certain Low-Income Disabled Veterans.   
OBJECTIVE: To allow individual income tax subtraction for the amount of annual retirement compensation received for service 
as a member of the U.S. Armed Forces, or the Virginia National Guard, for 100% service-connected disabled veterans with a 
federal adjusted gross income not exceeding 150% of the federal poverty level for a four-person household. 
 
JLC 2021-02 - Tax Credits for Employers Who Hire National Guard and Reserves.   
OBJECTIVE: To promote the hiring of members of the Virginia National Guard and the Reserves by recognizing Virginia em-
ployers who hire our citizen-soldiers. 
 
JLC 2021-03 - Expand Tax Relief for Surviving Spouses of Military Services Members “Killed in Action” to also include “Died on 
Active Duty”.  
OBJECTIVE: To expand Tax Relief for Surviving Spouses of Military Services Members of the Armed Forces to include both 
“Killed in Action” and “Died on Active Duty.” 
 
JLC 2021-04 - Disabled Veteran State Park Passport.   
OBJECTIVE: To expand the Disabled Veterans Passport for free entry into state parks and discounted services to all service-
connected disabled veterans. 
 
JLC 2021-05 - Reduced Price Annual Passes to Virginia State Parks for Guard members.   
OBJECTIVE: To ensure Virginia’s continued commitment to the men and women of the Virginia National Guard by offering a 
50% discount on Virginia State parks annual pass. 
 
JLC 2021-06 - No Cost License Plates for Guard members.  
OBJECTIVE: To ensure Virginia’s continued commitment to the men and women of the Virginia National Guard by changing 
the current 50% reduced price for a maximum of two license plates per household and registrations to 100% reduction for a sin-
gle (1) license plate and registration. 
 
JLC 2021-07 - Partial State Tax Exemption for Military Retirement Income.  
OBJECTIVE: To reform the Virginia state tax law, creating a partial exemption on military retirement income beginning in 
2021.  
 
JLC 2021-08 – Support for Department of Veterans Services (DVS) programs and services.  
OBJECTIVE: To support the operations of the Virginia Department of Veterans Services (DVS) related to suicide prevention, 
homelessness, disability claims processing, women veterans, and education. 

 
Details on each of the above initiatives can be found by going to the Virginia Veterans Department of Veterans Services at 
https://www.dvs.virginia.gov/dvs/joint-leadership-council-veterans-service-organizations-2 

https://www.dvs.virginia.gov/dvs/joint-leadership-council-veterans-service-organizations-2


 

 

 

  

TRICARE SELECT ENROLLMENT FEES: WHAT YOU NEED TO KNOW, AND WHAT YOU’LL NEED TO DO 
     By: Kevin Lilley 15 July 2020 
 
New TRICARE Select enrollment fees take effect in 2021 – a first for retirees who joined the military prior to 2018 and their 
families. Here’s what you should know about the new fees, and how you can ensure your medical benefit continues without in-
terruption. 
Q. Does this apply to TRICARE for Life or TRICARE Prime beneficiaries? 
A. No. Only TRICARE Select retiree beneficiaries in Group A – those whose sponsor entered service before Jan. 1, 2018 – must 
pay the new fees beginning Jan. 1, 2021. 
Q. How much are the fees? 
A. Annual enrollment fees are $150 for an individual or $300 for a family. The Select enrollment fee will be billed monthly at 
$12.50/month for individual and $25/month for family coverage. 
Q. Are any TRICARE Select Group A beneficiaries exempt from the fees? 
A. Yes. Members of following groups won’t pay the new fees: 
-Active duty family members 
-Survivors 
-Medically retired beneficiaries, or their family members  
Q. Is anything else changing about TRICARE Select? 
A. Yes. As of Jan. 1, 2021, the catastrophic cap for TRICARE Select retiree Group A beneficiaries will increase from $3,000 to 
$3,500. Learn more about how TRICARE catastrophic caps work here. 
Q. I don’t remember any debate or legislation regarding new fees. Why are these fees being charged now? 
A. The debate took place in 2016, with MOAA and other groups successfully fighting proposals during the FY 2017 National De-
fense Authorization Act (NDAA) process that would’ve resulted in massive upticks in fees and beneficiary cost shares. Plans 
called for enrollment fees up to $900 for some beneficiaries, and even an annual TRICARE for Life enrollment fee of up to 
$632. Instead, the NDAA included the more modest fees that are now being implemented. MOAA has continued to fight further 
fee increases, proposals for which began in rapid fashion after the 2017 NDAA took effect. 
Q. How do I pay the fees? 
A. If you receive retirement or other pay from a military pay center, you’ll have the fees taken out of that payment. If not, you’ll 
be asked to set up a recurring payment from a credit or debit card, or via an electronic funds transfer (EFT) from your U.S. bank 
account. You should receive notification regarding the fees from TRICARE later this summer, per the TRICARE website. 
Q. What if I don’t pay the fees? 
A. You’ll be disenrolled from TRICARE, and you’ll have 90 days from your paid-through date to contact your regional contrac-
tor and request reinstatement. Any care you receive would have to come at a military treatment facility on a space-available basis. 
Q. What is MOAA doing to help beneficiaries? 
 A. Along with getting the word out on the new fee structure, MOAA is pushing Congress and DoD to establish a longer grace 
period so that no beneficiary will lose coverage in 2021 because they don’t pay their fees. 
Q. What about TRICARE Select Group B members? 
A. Group B sponsors entered service on or after Jan. 1, 2018. Group B retirees are currently a small group of medical retirees 
(and their family members). These beneficiaries will continue to pay annual enrollment fees – for 2020, Group B retiree enroll-
ment fees for Select are $471 for an individual or $942 for a family. Group B enrollment fees are increased every year by the 
military retirement cost of living adjustment. Unlike Group A, Group B medical retirees and their families are not exempt from 
enrollment fees. 
Q. Where can I get more information? 
A. TRICARE’s TRICARE Select Enrollment Fees website includes a breakdown of the new fee structure, as well as links to other 
plan features and ways you can reach out for further guidance. 
Q. How can I keep up with updates to this issue, or other TRICARE benefits? 
A. Bookmark MOAA’s health care news page for the latest information. 
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https://www.moaa.org/content/publications-and-media/news-articles/2020-news-articles/pentagon-to-retirees-plan-now-for-tricare-select-enrollment-fees-in-2021/
https://tricare.mil/CoveredServices/BenefitUpdates/Archives/12_30_19_TRICARE_Deductibles_and_Catastrophic_Caps_Reset_Jan_1
https://www.moaa.org/content/take-action/top-issues/currently-serving/More-TRICARE-Fee-Increases-Could-Be-in-Store/
https://tricare.mil/Plans/Enroll/Select/EnrollmentFees
https://tricare.mil/Plans/Enroll/Select/EnrollmentFees
https://www.moaa.org/content/publications-and-media/news-articles/news-listing/?cat=2292
https://www.moaa.org/content/publications-and-media/news-articles/2020-news-articles/pentagon-to-retirees-plan-now-for-tricare-select-enrollment-fees-in-2021/
https://tricare.mil/CoveredServices/BenefitUpdates/Archives/12_30_19_TRICARE_Deductibles_and_Catastrophic_Caps_Reset_Jan_1
https://www.moaa.org/content/take-action/top-issues/currently-serving/More-TRICARE-Fee-Increases-Could-Be-in-Store/
https://tricare.mil/Plans/Enroll/Select/EnrollmentFees
https://tricare.mil/Plans/Enroll/Select/EnrollmentFees
https://www.moaa.org/content/publications-and-media/news-articles/news-listing/?cat=2292
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2021 ADJUSTMENTS TO RETIRED/RETAINER PAY, SURVIVOR ANNUITIES AND PREMIUMS 

 
The following Cost-of-Living Adjustments (COLAs) are effective December 1, 2020, based on the increase in the Consumer 
Price Index for Urban Wage Earners and Clerical Workers (CPI-W) through the third quarter calendar year 2020. The term 
"retired pay" includes retainer pay and the term "members" includes former members. 
 
COLAs for Retired Pay 
 
1. The retired pay COLA for those who first became a member of a Uniformed Service before September 8, 1980 is specified 

according to the effective date of their retirement as follows: 
 

 
 

2. The retired pay COLA for those who first became a member of a Uniformed Service on or after September 8, 1980 is 

specified according to the effective date of their retirement as follows: 

RETIRED PAY BASED ON 
RATES OF PAY EFFECTIVE:  

PERCENT INCREASE  10 U.S.C. AUTHORITY  

Before January 1, 2020 1.3 percent 1401a(b)(2) 

January 1 - December 31, 2020 1.1 percent 1401a(c) 

RETIRED PAY BASED ON 
RATES OF PAY EFFECTIVE:  

PERCENT INCREASE  10 U.S.C. AUTHORITY  

Before January 1, 2020 1.3. percent 1401a(b)(2) 

January 1 - March 31, 2020 1.1 percent 1401a(d) 

April 1 - June 30, 2020 0.7 percent 1401a(d) 

July 1 - September 30, 2020 0.3 percent 1401a(d) 

October 1 - December 31, 2020 0.0 percent 1401a(d) 
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3. The retired pay COLA for those who first became a member of a Uniformed Service on or after August 1, 1986 and also 
elected to receive a career status bonus under provisions of section 322 of title 37 United States Code is specified according to 

RETIREMENT EFFECTIVE:  PERCENT INCREASE  10 U.S.C. AUTHORITY  

Before January 1, 2020 0.3 percent 1401a(e) 

January 1 - March 31, 2020 0.3 percent 1401a(e) 

April 1 - June 30, 2020 0.3 percent 1401a(e) 

July 1 - September 30, 2020 0.3 percent 1401a(e) 

October 1 - December 31, 2020 0.0 percent 1401a(e) 
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COLAs for Survivor Annuities 
4. Retired Serviceman's Family Protection Plan annuities payable on December 1, 2020 under the provisions of subchapter I of 

chapter 73, title 10, United States Code to the spouse or child of a member who died on or before March 20, 1974 will be 
increased by 1.3 percent (ref: 10 U.S.C. 1434 (e)). 

5. Annuities under the Survivor Benefit Plan (SBP) and Reserve Component Survivor Benefit Plan (RCSBP) under the provi-
sions of subchapter II of chapter 73, title 10, United States Code will be increased by the same percentage specified in para-
graphs 1, 2, or 3 above by which the retired pay of the person providing the annuity would have been increased at such time 
if the person were alive and otherwise entitled to such pay (ref: 10 U.S.C. 1451 (g)). 

6. COLAs for supplemental annuities paid to certain low income widows of members who were deceased before November 1, 
1953 will be increased 1.3 percent (ref: section 653 (c), Public Law 100-456, section 653). 

7. Annuities for Certain Military Surviving Spouses (ACMSS) payable monthly under the provisions of section 644, Public Law 
105-85, November 18, 1997 will be increased 1.3percent from $267.17 to $270.64 effective December 1, 2020 (ref: P.L. 
105-85, sec 644). 

      Increase in the SBP Low-Cost Premium Threshold 
8. Previous amounts with respect to which the 2.5 percent factor of the SBP premium (cost) formula apply will be adjusted ef-

fective December 1, 2020 in conjunction with the adjustments in retired pay made under the provisions of section 1401a of 
title 10, United States Code (ref: 10 U.S.C. 1452(a)(4)(B)). The Defense Finance and Accounting Service will perform nec-
essary calculations to determine actual premiums based on the individual circumstances of each case. 

9. The amount with respect to which the 2.5 percent factor of the SBP premium (cost) is applied for participation upon retire-
ment will be increased 3.0 percent effective January 1, 2021 from $869 to $895 (premium for this coverage will 
be $22.38 plus 10% of the difference between retired pay and the threshold amount. and the breakeven base amount will be 
$1,917.86) (ref: 10 U.S.C. 1452(a)(4)(A)). 
Increase in the Special Survivor Indemnity Allowance (SSIA)  

10. In accordance with provisions of Section 1450(m) of Title 10, U.S.C., as amended by section 621 of P.L. 115-91 and section 
622 of P.L. 115-232, the maximum amount of SSIA payable will be increased by 1.3 percent effective December 1, 
2020. The new SSIA rate will be $327. (ref: 10 U.S.C. 1450(m)) 

Page 12 

Cont from page 11 “2021 Adjustments” 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Featured in this Issue 
 
Presidents Reflection on Our Military 
NDAA Update 
MOAA’s Legislative Priorities for 117th Congress 
JLC 2021 Initiatives 
TRICARE Select Enrollment Fees 

Bring a fellow officer 
and their spouse to 
our next meeting. 

Military Officers Association of America 
Southwest Virginia Chapter 
P.O. Box 3090 
Roanoke, VA 24015-1090 

‘Never Stop Serving’  
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Note: The Communique is now published quarterly. 
The next issue will be published March 2021. 

JOIN THE CHAPTER 

 

Looking to join the Southwest 
Virginia Chapter?  Want more 
information on how to join and 
become involved? Check us out 
on the chapter website at 
moaaswva.org or on face book 
at moaa swva then Contact 
COL Bob Brown, USA (Ret), 
Chapter Membership Chair at 
(540) 904-2810 or email at 
bfbrown68@gmail.com. 

Volume 12 Number 4 

CHAPTER MEMBERSHIP 
as of 31 December 2020 

 
Regular Members 109 
Surviving Spouses   12 
Total Members  121 
Talk to a fellow officer about 
joining the Southwest Virginia 
Chapter! 

SW VIRGINIA VETERANS CEMETERY  
WREATH LAYING CEREMONY POSTPONED 

The 8th Annual Wreath Laying ceremony scheduled for 12 
December 2020 at the Wall of Honor in the Southwest Vir-
ginia Veterans Cemetery Dublin, Virginia has been postponed 
due to the COVID 19 pandemic.  Wreaths will be placed by 
cemetery/volunteer personnel on 19 and 20 December. 
However, the cemetery will be closed to the public while the 
wreaths are placed. Funding support to purchase the wreaths 
is appreciated.  Contributions to the Wreath Program can be 
mailed to: Southwest Virginia Veterans Cemetery Volunteers, 
PO Box 11373, Blacksburg, VA 24062– 1373. Checks should 
be made payable to:  SWVAVCV. Check their website, 
https://www.swvavcv.org/for details and updates. 

MILITARY OFFICERS ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA  

         SOUTHWEST VIRGINIA CHAPTER - ENROLLMENT/RENEWAL FORM 
  Name (First ,Middle, Last,  Rank) __________________________________________________________________ 
  Address  ________________________________   City  ________________ State _____________ Zip __________ 
  Home Phone _______________ Cell Phone _________________Email Address ______________________________ 
  Branch of Service  __________   Retired _______ Active Duty _______ NG _________ Former Officer _____________ 
  Date of Birth ______________ Spouse Name ___________________MOAA Membership ID No. _________________ 
 
Annual Chapter Dues are $30.00.  Widows (ers) dues are $15.00.  Dues for those entering MOAA between 1 July and 31 De-
cember     are $20.00.  Please mail dues payment to:  MOAA, Southwest Virginia Chapter, P.O. Box 3090, Roanoke, 
VA 24015-1090 


